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City of Brookings 

PARKS AND RECREATION COMMISSION MEETING 
Council Chamber  898 Elk Drive  March 31, 2005  7:00 p.m. 

 
 

 
I.  CALL TO ORDER 
 
II.  PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 
III. ROLL CALL 

 
IV.  APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

A. Minutes of February 24, 2005 
B. Minutes of March 16, 2005 

 
     V.  PUBLIC APPEARANCES 
  A. John Cowan, Public Works Supervisor, to discuss Nature’s  
   Coastal Holiday  
     

VI.  STAFF ANNOUNCEMENTS/CONCERNS/FOLLOWUPS 
A.  Financial Report 
B.  City Manager 
C. Other 

 
VII. COMMISSIONER COMMENTS 

 
 
     VIII. ADJOURNMENT 
  

 



MINUTES
BROOKINGS PARKS AND RECREATION COMMISSION

City of Brooklngs 898 Elk Drive, Brookings
February 24, 2005

Call to Order

City Manager Blodgett called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. followed by the pledge of
allegiance.

Roll Call

Commissioners present: Daryn Farmer, Haley Farr, April Gothard, Frances Hartman, Tony
Parrish, Kathy Viola, Jan Willms, and Ex Officio Commissioner Paul Cleary

Staff Present: City Manager Leroy Blodgett, Councilor Frances Kern.

Media: Brian Bullock for The Pilot.

Introduction of New Members

The seven commissioners. Councilor Frances Kern, and Ex Officio Cleary introduced
themselves. Commissioner Farmer, owner of an insurance company, said he came on
board at the beginning of 2003. Commissioner Farr, an event planner, stated she would
like to see a community center built. Commissioner Gothard, manager of a medical
center, said she wanted to give back to the community and serving on the Commission
supports that objective. Commissioner Hartman, who has a teaching background, stated
she loves the area, especially the parks. Commissioner Parrish, chair of the Library Board
and an avid golfer, explained he has been on the commission since 2001. Commissioner
Viola, explained she wanted to be active in the community and believes there is a need for
a recreational center for the children and residents of Brookings. Commissioner Willms,
currently a teacher at SWOCC, is active with the Azalea Park Foundation. Student ex
officio Paul Cleary, a Junior at Brooking-Harbor high school, began serving on the
commission last year. He is the liaison between the school and the Commission.
Councilor Frances Kern explained she attends the meetings as the City Council liaison.
She welcomed the new commissioners.

City Manager Blodgett also extended his welcome to the new members: Commissioners
Farr, Hartman, Viola, and Willms.

Election of Officers

Commissioner Parrish made a motion; it was moved and unanimously approved for Daryn
Farmer to serve as Chairman. Commissioner Willms nominated Commissioner Gothard
for Vice-Chair; a second followed, and the Commission voted unanimously for the motion.

Approval of Minutes
Commissioner Gothard moved, a second followed, and the Commission unanimously
approved the minutes of December 16, 2004, by a voice vote.

STAFF ANNOUNCEMENTS/CONCERNS/FOLLOW-UPS:
City Manaaer:

City Manager Blodgett briefly reviewed the Financial Reports.
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Commissioner Farmer stated he has one of the new trash cans but unlike most of the
other cans, lacks the decorative tiles on the sides. Blodgett said the Pelican Arts
Association has the tiles. Commissioners Farr and Gothard agreed to work together to
have their children do the artwork for the tiles.

Blodgett reported the City Council is in the midst of the 2005-06 budget. The Commission
should start thinking about what items are needed to include in the 2005-06 budget. One
of the goals that came out of the goal-setting session was to have a Master Plan for
Azalea Park. In 2001-02, the city contracted with the University of Oregon's Community
Planning Workshop (CPW) students to help with the Parks Master Plan. We may contract
with them to help us with the Azalea Master Plan. He inserted there is no money in the
2004-05 budget for that project.

Currently the process of designing the new restrooms at Azalea Park is in the works. As
mentioned at a previous meeting, the restrooms will be modular, pre-fab structure similar
to those used by ODOT. The downtime is minimal: a bulldozer removes the old, and
places the new ones in the identical spot.

Later in the meeting. Commissioner Gothard made a motion relating to Azalea Park. A
motion was made, seconded and unanimously passed, that no other projects be proposed
for Azalea Park until a Master Plan is in place. She added that will be a goal for the 2005-
06 fiscal year.

Open Discussion:
Discussion ensued and reference made to the Parks Master Plan. Commissioner Farmer
began discussing the swimming pool. Blodgett stated his research has found that even if
the money can be raised for a pool, it's the operating costs that have to be considered.
Our swimming pool is running in the red as are other pools like the one in North Bend,
because of operating costs. Following the discussion on the pool led to a recreational
center. Commissioner Farmer stated it would be advantageous to have land donated for a
center. Discussion ensured on the realm of a community center: should it be a multi
purpose facility to include the performing arts, a pool, basketball, etc. Commissioner Farr
questioned if someone donated money would a separate account be set up by the City.

Blodgett suggested the commission have a clear idea of what the community center will be
before discussing finances; survey the residents of the community to see what they would
like, and then have a strategy to complete the goal.

The discussion concluded with a decision to hold a special meeting on March 16th at City
Hall at 7:00 p.m, to gather input from residents. The regular meeting will be held on the
last Thursday of the month, March 31®'.

Commissioners Comments:
Commissioner Gothard mentioned the 7-week golf lessons offered by Salmon Run Golf
Course for young adults for $25.00. She also wanted to extend her appreciation for
whoever contacted the business on Oak Street to remove their industrial vehicles. It is
easier for drivers and it opens the view of Stout Park.

Commissioner Frances stated she looks forward to being involved with the survey.
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Commissioner Viola stated she appreciated her notebook but would like to have maps of
the parks.

Commissioner Willms announced the Oregon Beach Cleanup on March 19'^. She also
applied for a grant to SOLV (South Oregon Litter Volunteers) which pays for the litter bags.

Chair Farmer commented on the recreation/community center. He said we need to have a
clear idea about what the community wants, and having a special meeting will address that
concern. It has been discussed for the past years; perhaps we can get specifics from this
meeting.

With no further business before the Commission, the meeting adjoined the meeting at 8:40
p. m.

Respectfully submitted.

Cathie Mahon

Recording Secretary

Approved by the Parks and Recreation Commission

date
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MINUTES

BROOKINGS PARKS AND RECREATION COMMISSION

City of Brookings 898 Elk Drive, Brookings
March 16, 2005

Call to Order

Chair Farmer called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. followed by the pledge of allegiance.

Roll Call

Commissioners present: Daryn Farmer, Haley Farr, April Gothard, Frances Hartman, Tony
Parrish, Kathy Viola, and Jan Willms.

Staff Present: City Manager Leroy Blodgett, Mayor Sherman, Councilors Mickelson and
Gordon.

Media: Brian Bullock for The Piiot.

There were approximately 31 people in the audience.

PUBLIC FORUM

Chair Farmer stated the purpose of the meeting was to gather input from residents so the
Commission would have some ideas on type of recreation or community center they would
like to see in the community. All ideas expressed will be written down on large sheets of
paper, followed by a subcommittee who will consolidate the suggestions, and come up
with a plan on the direction the Commission should work toward.

Chair Farmer welcomed everyone and encouraged them to participate in voicing their
ideas on what they envision. With over thirty people in the audience, he asked that
participants limit their presentation to 5 minutes.

Three letters were read into the record:

Exhibit A: Steve Underwood wrote we need a comprehensive youth center, well-
equipped, supervised, and open 7 days a week. He also included perhaps assistance
for youth behavior intervention.

Exhibit B: Bill Smith, President of Chetco Peiican Piayers, wrote he was very
interested in the meeting, could not attend but offered to help the Commission to get
the process going.

Exhibit C: Paula Edwards presented the suggestion of an ice skating rink in her letter.
She discussed her involvement with a facility in New Mexico and said the venue could
involve all ages, could have a range of activities from learning to skate, and figure
skating programs, to having ice hockey. An alternative to the cost of maintaining a
regular ice rink is a synthetic ice rink. Informational sheets from Viking Ice Company, a
company that specializes in synthetic ice skating surfaces, were enclosed with her
letter.

Tom Jones, 19875 Highway 101, Brookings, said he was involved with a 12-step program
that has a summer "South Coast Round-up" and has to limit registration to 300 because
there is no venue in the area that seats more than that. They have been using the
Redwood Theatre which allows for 300 occupants. He stated if Brookings had an events
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center, it would draw difference types of conventions, and foresees it would pay for itself, if
managed right. In conclusion he said, a good example of a convention center is the
Pendleton Convention Center, which hosts concerts, trade shows, and conventions.
(Note: a copy of their convention center taken off the Pendleton website is attached.)

Horst Wolf, 17440 Bluff Drive, a local artist, stated he was recently in Florence, and they
have what Brookings needs; an events center. Describing the center, he said to the right
is a theatre for concerts and plays, to the left is an area divided into 5 rooms, and in the
back is a kitchen and restaurant. They have art shows and competition, and exhibits which
change monthly. Something like this facility would serve the Brookings community with a
large compass of events plus support the local artists.

Councilor Craig Mickelson, P. 0. Box 952, recently visited the Florence Events Center,
which at the time of his visit was setting up for a home show. The Center has an annual
fund raiser for its facility, which is something to research, and recommended the
commission consider visiting it. He introduced two items on convention centers:

Exhibit D: was a page from the Sunday Oregonian (March 13, 2005), with the
headline "Cities see centers as draws for coast". The article pointed out over the
past decade attendance has languished and there is a glut of community centers
throughout the nation.
Note: a copy of the article is attached.

•  Exhibit E: he visited the website wwww.eventcenter.org/ for information on the
design, floor plans, lighting, etc, for an events center.

Mickelson concluded elements such as raising money, and finding land will be challenging
factors.

Leanne Curly, P. O. Box 2927, Harbor, stated she has been involved in the theatre
community for 34 years, and during that time has seen committees form and then die out.
She has been involved with the Chetco Pelican Players Association since its creation, 16
years ago. Ideally, having something like the Florence Events Center would be the
answer. It could be used for anything and everything: plays, art gallery, small conventions.
She suggested sidelining the idea of a youth center because from her experience, if they
don't come up with the idea, they won't support it. She concluded, an events center is the
best idea and appealed to the Commission to keep it alive, adding it is probably going to
take private donations for the center to come to fruition and cautioned, if you propose the
right facility, you'll get the right backing.

Liz James, 846 Winchuck Road, stated she and her husband have lived here for over thirty
years. During that time as a member of the Curry-Del Norte Chamber Orchestra, it has
been a constant struggle to find venues large enough to fit the players and their
instruments; often some of the players have to sit on the floor with the audience. Because
she has been a member of different art associations, one of the main points is to establish
priorities. An ice rink and/or recreational center would be nice, but what this community
really lacks is a cultural arts center. The same problem of finding a large enough venue is
evident in both Gold Beach and Crescent City. We need a dedicated auditorium, with
adequate seating for about 300, and a large enough stage where the performers don't
have to sit with the audience.
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Michael Fox, owner of Fox Productions. He stated although there are a lot of pluses to
living here, he has to go out of town for big city productions, good concerts, etc. If we had
a concert hall, we could draw some of the productions and performers to our area. He
pronounced that sports are played by the youth of our community, which tends to be
during a limited time of life, whereas the arts are long range. This area misses some of the
performers who do tour throughout the state because we don't have a large enough venue
for them to stop here. Fox discussed the Oregon Cultural Trust, stating grants are very
limited for the performing arts. He stressed before applying for grants and/or funding, a
clear plan needs to be defined by the Commission before approaching the financial stage.
He concluded it is apparent the interest is in the community. The next step is defining what
the community wants, and developing a plan.

Chuck Weller, P. O. Box 1446, Brookings, discussed the Oregon Cultural Trust. He also
reported on a recent conference he attended at the Gold Beach Event Center and was
dismayed at the facility. He referred to the Chetco Library as a great example where a
plan was developed and the community came together to donate funding. He suggested
approaching the school since it lacks any theatre, performing arts of any kind, and has
expressed an interest since 1992. Perhaps forming a partnership with the school is one of
the ways to get funding.

Charlotte Heatherly, P. O. Box 301, founded ORCA (Oregon-California) a local chorus
group, and is currently the director. Heatherly said she is also involved with the Azalea
Middle School Knowledge Bowl. Being involved with the boys and girls and the adult
chorus led her to pose the possibility of combining the uses, a youth center and performing
arts. Combining the uses might be a way to get it built. There is money for educational
uses and other funds could be researched for performing arts programs.

Lon Goddard, P. O. Box 7018, Harbor. He stated he left the area in 1993 and since
returning found nothings changed in the cultural area. His interest in the performing arts
stems from playing guitar, like during the Art Walks, but there are not enough areas for
performing here. He discussed when listening to Public Radio and hearing about cultural
events in Ashland, and the Arcata/Eureka area, he vows that something has to be done to
draw performers to our area. He enthused at least we have the new Pelican Arts theater,
but stated it is small. He concluded we can measure up with Ashland and Arcata, if we
have a performing arts facility.

Judy Caplan, P.O. Box 4187, Brookings. She stated she would like to see a multi-purpose
recreational center, but did not think the community would support a center for just the
performing arts.

Dr. Juliane Leighton, 9637 Spindrift, Brookings, researched the internet to find out what
exactly is a "community center", and quoted a mission statement from a community center
in New York:

•  Our goal is to provide a safe, accessible community space for activities and
programs that meet community needs, strengthening and uniting the community by
bringing together its diverse elements and raising conscious awareness through
public education and to promote the full inclusion of ail persons.
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Dr. Leighton discussed her experience when there is a physician's conference/meeting,
they are held either in Gold Beach or Crescent City; in other words, because Brookings
does not have a facility, she has to go out of town. She said her wish list would include an
indoor track, indoor pool with shower facilities, and perhaps even a rock climbing wall.
Leighton concluded as a physician, her main objective for a recreational center is for the
health and wellness of folks in our community. People tend to not exercise in the winter
due to increment weather and having a recreation center would meet a viable need.

Sue Gold, 95730 House Rock Road, representing Friends of Music, said when and if this
center comes together, she will donate a 7 foot Grand piano.

Mayor Sherman, P.O. Box 1140, suggested including soundproof music rooms to the
center. Also, while designing the inside is important, consider the outside premises for
things like an art show. Farmers Market, etc. She concluded, communities with centers
draw tourists and help the economy. A comment from the audience followed up that
thought stating "communities that support the arts are more prosperous."

Chair Farmer said the committee might want to contact the City of Florence to find out the
process of planning the center, funding it, and what their fee schedule is.

Commissioners and Audience Comments:

Commissioner Hartmann stated she was pleased with the turn-out because it reflected the
interest in the community, particularly the performing arts. The challenge now is how to
incorporate the performing arts and sports interests like a skate rink, hockey, and pool
suggested at the meeting.

Commissioner Farr stated the meeting shows the number one interest is a community
center. She added her interest in serving on the acquisition sub-committee.

Commissioner Parrish said he liked the idea of an art facility. He added perhaps if a park
district was created, funds could generate from it. He favored partnering with the school.

Commissioner Willms said it was very interesting to see the range of ideas. She took
issue that there was no representative for the 17-25 age group.

Commissioner Viola stated she had some input from the "Teens to Teens" group. They
expressed they want a place to perform, a space of their own. They also said they want a
pool to have a swim team. She commented that the Commission should stay focused and
share the same vision.

Commissioner Gothard commented, the mayor has been working with the Commission in
determining the direction and authority for this issue. She said she enjoyed hearing all the
ideas, stating it will be an expensive undertaking but worthwhile if completed. Gothard
discussed some possibilities for funding the center: a child-care facility, or having some
exercise equipment where a membership would be sold along the same idea as a YMCA.

Chair Farmer remarked the Commission also has the park system on its agenda, to not
overlook the importance of them. He asked for volunteers to serve on the community
center planning subcommittee. Commissioners Gothard, Farr, and Viola volunteered.
Farmer said he had been contacted by the architect from Eugene who did the plans for the
middle school 2004 addition. The architect suggested, define what you want, come up

Page 4 of 5



with a model, and then present it to the community. Farmer directed the subcommittee to
follow that process: come up with a plan, determine a concept, perhaps contact the
architect responsible for the school addition for ideas, and work on funding after
completion of those steps.

Pete Chasar, 935 Marina Heights Road, suggested asking the folks involved with planning
the Florence Community Center to come to Brookings, have a meeting with them to get
information on how they started, and the steps they took in getting the center built.

Claire Williams, Stitt Lane, said finding property/land has been briefly discussed and
questioned the status of the 7-acre property next to City Hall on Fifth Street. City
Manager Blodgett responded because it is a prime piece of land, and is expensive.

Michael Fox interjected there is a grant that provides funds for initial planning of a
performing arts center. Chair Farmer said he would be contacted for more information.

Members of the audience questioned when the next meeting would be held. Chair Farmer
announced usually the Parks and Recreation meetings are held the fourth Thursday of the
month but with this special meeting, and Spring brec^k, the next will be Thursday, March
31®'.

With no further business before the Commission, the meeting adjoined the meeting at 8:35
p. m.

Respectfully submitted.

Cathie Mahon

Recording Secretary

Approved by the Parks and Recreation Commission

date
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t'endleton Convention Center Page 1 of2

Welcome to the

Pendleton Convention Center

Enter

Welcome to Pendleton OR, the Round-Up City. The
Pendleton Convention Center, in cooperation with the
City of Pendleton, Pendleton Chamber of Commerce, our
friendly merchants and citizens, and our friends of the
Confederated Tribes of the Umatilla Indian Reservation,

will do everything possible to see that you have a most
enjoyable and relaxing visit in the greater Pendleton

area.

Just as the travelers on the Old Oregon Trail paused
and rested here before going on to the Willamette Valley
and other points, we hope you will pause, rest and relax
during your stay, as you will find the Pendleton area rich
in the warmth and friendliness of the old west. As we say
in Pendleton, "Let 'er Buck!"

http://pendletoiinet.comA)usiness/pcc/ 3/19/2005



Plan your next convention in P®«^leton Page 1 of 2

Welcome Entrance

Welcome Entrance Floor Plans Area Map Food Service

Events Calendar Aerial Photo Vert Auditorium Area Attractions

Great Rides Century 2003 2001 NWTR

Plan your next convention in Pendleton!

The new Pendleton Convention Center, located next
to the world-famous Round-Up grounds and Happy
Canyon, has facilities to host your meetings and
provide substantial exhibition space.

Top-notch amenities are available for your meetings.
Hospitality made famous by the Pendleton Round-Up
and Happy Canyon Pageant is part of the Pendleton
scene. Programs featuring history, rodeo events and
Native American heritage are all available.

The Pendleton Convention Center has 24,000 square
feet of floor space to accommodate up to 5,000
people. Nine meeting rooms surround the main hall.
We also feature a large social room next to the on-site
kitchen.

Paved parking facilities are available for more than
500 cars. Or, you may utilize this space as an outdoor
exhibit hall or for RV hookups. We have eighty 30-
ampere electric circuits available.

Contact Us:

Pendleton Convention Center,

1601 Westgate, Pendleton, OR 97801.
Phone: (800) 863-9358 or (541) 276-6569

FAX: (541) 278-1317

http://pendletonnet.coni/business/pcc/enter.htm 3/22/2005



Cities i>ee

centers

as draws
for coast

Newport pauses in its push for a
convention venue while Astoria
and Tillamook move ahead, hut
success is by no means assured

By LORI TOBIAS
CORRESPONDENT, THE OREGONIAN »

NEWPORT — After the city had to
clear the Rogue Ale Brewery warehouse
to make room for 600 Rotarlaivs, New
port leaders decided it was high tiine to
think seriously about building a con
vention center of their, own.
The problem arose at the close of the

Rotary convention as the city hosts re
alized they didn't have a single hotel or
restaurant big enough to seat the
group. So they emptied the brewery
warehouse, set up space heaters, pulled
out toe fine linen and brought in the
food

'  "It was kind of embarrassing for us,"
recalled Newport Mayor Mark Jones. . =
That was back in 1995. Now Newport

is one of three coastal cities moving to
ward building conference centers to ?
draw visitors during ofiF-season months ̂
when hotels are notoriously empty. The >
others are Tillamook and Astoria.
"The primary focus is to put heads in

the beds', to gain occupancy in the •;
rooms on a more level basis, 12 months ̂
a year,"'said Bill Cook, deputy director v
of the Port of Astoria. "A conference >
center provides that flow of visitors." '
But not everyone believes if you build (

it, they will come. -
"The industry is hugely overbuilt

throughout the United States," said f
Ken Peyton, manager of the Sylvia ' :
Beach Hotel in Newport. "There are
fewer people going to these things thari: ̂
ever. It's a declining industry.".
Heywood Sanders, professor of pub- J

lie administration at the University of •
Texas, recently studied the convention >
center Industry in a report for the >
Brookings Institution. He concluded t
that convention center attendance at ;;
the largest tradeshows is languishing at
1993 lefels and that the nation has a ■

glut of centers.
Sanders didn't study the centers pro- !!

posjsd on the north and central coast.
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Conventions:
Expectations
of who would
come are varied

Continued from Page A17

but he warned tliat despite their
comparatively small size, they will
be competing in a "murderously

^ competitive mai-ket."

"If those facilities are being built
largely for local events with no ex
pectation of diawing folks from
outside the immediate environs,
then diose places should feel free
to build whatever they want," he
said in an interview. "If they are

, doing it with the expectation of at-
fracting large volumes of distant
visitors, the reality is it's not likely
to happen."
In Tillamook, port officials think

the city's proximity to Portland will
make the town a hot spot for urban
dwellers. Astoria is eyeing tlie con
ference crowd throughout the
Northwest. In Newport, they'd be
happy just to accommodate peo
ple already being tmned away, said
Chamber of Commerce President
Phil Hutchison.

"The frusttation has been that
we have people calling and saying ■ :
we have a group of 600 people '
coming, where do you recommend ]

OREGON & THE WEST

WBGS Architecture & Planning PC of Eugene and LMN Architects of Seattle
The Newport Exposition and Events Center, proposed for a site on
the bay front near the Rogue Ale Brewery warehouse, would
mclude a kitchen equipped to cater a banquet for 1,000 diners,
four meetinq rooms and a 14,400-square-foot main hall.

we stay?" Hutchison said. "We say,
'We're soiTy. there is no one that
can handle that size group. '"

Still, concerns about demand
coupled with escalating constmc-
tion costs have, delayed plans for
the Newport Exposition and
Events Center.

Newport steps back

Last month, the City Council
arid Newport Development Com
mission agreed to a six-month
cooling-off period to take a second
look at costs and a lease agreernent
with the Port of Newport.
The decision has cost the city

one convention. The Rotary was to
be among the first to try out the
new center in 2006, but the city
witltdrew its invitation after it put
plans on hold.

The cancellation means a loss of
an estimated $500,000 that Rotari-
ans and their spouses might have
spent at hotels, restaurants and
shops, the mayor said.
"The event center has the poten

tial to bring in up to $20, million in
new business a year and a maxi
mum of 270 jobs," Jones said, cit
ing a feasibility study commis
sioned by the city and Chamber of
Commerce in 2000. .

In spite of such rosy economic
forecasts, none of the communities
expect the centers to be self-
suppoiting. Even thej. Seaside Civic
and Convention Center, where res
ervations go,as far into the future
as 2020, is subsidized by a portion
of the hotel/motel room tax.

"Our main concern is getting
people to Seaside," said Karon

Munay, manager of the 34-year-
old center. "It's not about making
$50 a person" in entrance fees to
the center.

Florence's subsidy

The $3.3 milfion Florence Events
Center, the only other one on the
coast, also gets about 3 percent of
the local motel/hotel taxes. It
opened in 1996 and last yeai" had.
425 events, including weddings,
conferences, theater events and
' church retreats, said Kevin Rliodes,
the director.

While Newport tries to warm
Ilth-hour cold feet, Tillamook and
Astoria are going full speed ahead. '
The Port of Tillamook hopes to

break ground this spring on a $40
nirillion resort that will include a
10,000-square-foot hotel/
conference center, restaurant, golf
course and reservoir. The Port of
Astoria expects to start construc
tion on a $4.9 million, 23,000-
square-foot conference center
early next year.
Murray isn't worried that the

new centers vyill steal business
from Seaside.

"If they build in Astoria, people
are still'going to come to Seaside to
see the beach, shop, eat in the res
taurants," she said. "We might
even get some room nights. Com
petition is good for the soul."

Lori Tobias: 541-265-9394;
loritobias@aol.com
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